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DELAWARE EMERGENCY MEDICAL SERVICES OVERSIGHT 





COUNCIL
MEETING MINUTES

May 28, 2015
The meeting was called to order by Lewis Schiliro, Secretary, Department of Safety and Homeland Security, Public Safety Building, Main Conference room in Dover.  Those in attendance were as follows:

Council Members
Anthony Guzzo 


DVFA 
Alan Robinson



State Fire Prevention Commission 
Steve Murphy



Trauma Systems Committee 

Lawrence Tan



New Castle County EMS 
William Wagner
            
Practicing Paramedic (Alt.)
Robert Stuart



Sussex County EMS 

Colin Faulkner


Kent County EMS



Maria Carmen Diaz


EMSC Advisory Committee
Paul Shavack



DSP Aviation 
Kevin Bristowe


DE ACEP (Alt.)
Edwin Cooke 



DE Police Chiefs Council
Glenn Luedtke



Sussex County Member at Large

Mike McMichael


DVFA Ambulance Committee
Council Staff

Britany Huss    


OEMS 
Diane Hainsworth


OEMS
Guests in Attendance
Warren Jones



DVFA
David Roberts



State Fire Prevention Commission

Tom DiCristifaro


State Fire Prevention Commission

Earle Dempsey


KCVFA

Ken Ryder



KCVFA

Allan Post



KCVFA

Tim Cooper



EMSPS

John Tinger



KCEMS

Cindy Grygo



KCEMS

Darren Short



DSP
I.
INTRODUCTIONS

DEMSOC members, staff and guests introduced themselves.

II. APPROVAL OF MINUTES

The minutes from the March 25, 2015 meeting were reviewed and approved. 
III. PUBLIC HEALTH PREPAREDNESS UPDATE 

Tim Cooper stated there was a POD exercise in March, testing two sites in New Castle County and Kent County. This is the first time they had persons with access and functional needs attend an exercise. 
With the new grant beginning in July they will be working on responder safety and health issues, sharing information, and a mass care planning effort for the whole department. 

They are working on the additional Ebola grant, Ebola plan and multi-agency tabletop exercise to test the plan.
IV. NEW BUSINESS

1) EMS Delivery System Subcommittee

The subcommittee met, let by Rick Hong, Public Health Preparedness Medical 
Director. They discussed goals and objectives of the subcommittee. Take away 
tasks were identified. Their focus was to ensure patients are getting the most 
appropriate care at the most appropriate facility. One of the things that came out 
of the meeting was the possibility of changes to the Annual DEMSOC report. The 
next meeting is yet to be scheduled.
2) Southeast Pilot Program

Colin Faulkner discussed the notes from the Fire Advisory Board (FAB), in 
reference to the two issues that were brought forward. They were the objections to 
the Kent County pilot program and overriding ground medics for aviation 
transport. 


Colin stated they are looking to do a pilot program in the southeast corridor of 
Kent County. This would be a single medic response with a second medic 
responding from another location.  The notes from the FAB state that they do not 
support a single medic unit in the southeast corridor. Chief Faulkner thought it 
appropriate to bring this issue up to DEMSOC. The OEMS stated that they, along 
with Public Health, support the pilot program to see if it’s effective, efficient and 
fiscally responsible care. The pilot program will begin as scheduled, regardless of 
the FAB opinion, pending the submission to ALS Standards Committee and 
Board of Medical License and Discipline. To be fully effective the pilot would 
need to run for two years.  If the data shows that the proper care is not given the 
pilot project would be reversed.


Earle Dempsey represented Kent County Volunteer Firefighters Association 
(KCVFA). Mr. Dempsey addressed DEMSOC on the pilot program and aviation 
transport. Mr. Dempsey stated that what has been previously referred to as 
minutes or notes from the FAB meeting, were in fact not official minutes and were 
not supposed to be distributed. The official position of FAB is that they would 
prefer to keep it as a dual medic response, but they do not object to the addition of 
a single medic pilot program. However it’s their recommendation that the single 
medic unit operate out of the Dover area. 


Diane made a suggestion to the DEMSOC to support the pilot project, however, 
we include in the data collection the response times when a second medic unit is 
pulled from another area and any incident complaints received. A motion was 
made by Secretary Schiliro to endorse the Kent County Pilot Program in the 
southeast corridor for a period of up to two years with the reporting back to the 
committee on the development of the appropriate metrics. The motion passed 
unanimously. 

3) Fire Service Leadership 

The second issue is aviation in Kent County. Kent County medics are encouraged 
to follow procedure on use of the helicopter, to be used for medically appropriate 
patients. Based on historical issues with fire chiefs and ground medics, Chief 
Faulkner is asking for clear language to be published stating the medic is in 
charge of patient treatment, destination facility and mode of transport and the fire 
chief is in charge of the scene. It is the opinion of DEMSOC that this can be 
obtained through the continued education and communication from DSP and 
OEMS to providers and fire companies. 


Earle Dempsey, on behalf of KCVFA stated that they do not expect the fire chief 
on scene to be responsible for patient care. They recognize that the paramedics 
on scene have the necessary expertise and authority to manage the patient care 
and accurately make transport decisions on the best interest of the patient. They 
are not looking to override the medics on scene. They are requesting the 
identification of the following items:


•
Adherence to common best practices established by the incident command 


system. All requests for additional resources or cancellation of those in 


route to, or on scene should be funneled or ordered by the officer in 


charge (OIC). 



•
Need for improved communication between paramedic(s) on scene 



and the OIC on scene regarding status of patients’ possible use of 



the helicopter or potential BLS release



•
Having the helicopter on scene and available for transport 




increases the options available to paramedics and to the patient to 



ensure the most effective care and transport 



•
Recognition that at times in the past aviation use has been 




beneficial for and applied to the transport of BLS units, especially 



when the system is stressed. 


Diane Hainsworth and Secretary Schiliro clarified that in terms of patient care 
and mode of transport, it is the highest medical authority on scene to make that 
determination.
VIII.   OLD BUSINESS
1) Agency Reports
  Sussex County
The Sussex County EOC currently has no vacancies.
Smart911™ is an online service that allows any Sussex County resident to create a Safety Profile for his or her household, and pre-load information in that profile should someone ever need to call 9-1-1. The service, which is completely voluntary and free to use, is unique in that it allows users to control their information, which travels with them wherever they may go in the United States, so long as another jurisdiction uses the Smart911™ program. The service, available at www.smart911.com, is especially helpful for people with specialized conditions, young children, or mobile phones, which unlike a home or business, do not have a physical address. Since September 11th, over 1,500 profiles have been created by Sussex County residents in the Smart911 database.

The Sussex EOC is still geared up for the 2015 Hurricane season, which is expected to be similar to last year’s activity by many with nine named storms (7 in 2014), with five being hurricanes, one being a category 3 or above, and three named storms projected for the east coast, if forecasts can be believed.

SCEMS has two vacancies and has lost seven personnel so far in FY2015. They hired four paramedics to fill the current vacancies from the hiring list at the beginning of March and will be hiring two more in June to fill the current vacancies. Twelve paramedics are or will be eligible to retire over the next 18 months.

They completed the West-side pilot project where they spilt Medic 102 and 107 into four single medics covering the west side of Sussex County, basically from Delmar to Greenwood on February 2nd. The project lasted six months and the data collected from the pilot showed that, overall, they improved response times, reduced cancellations and provided better care to patients in the communities affected by the pilot. They are currently trialing a Power Unit staffed with one paramedic first responder in the Seaford/Blades area with backup from either Medic 102 or 107 (split Medic). Of note, all ALS calls will have two paramedics dispatched unless resources are not available.

They added expanded Medic 109 coverage for the summer season. They are now deploying Medic 109 on weekends through June 6, then daily from June 13 through Labor Day.  

They are working on a new station in the southeast area of Sussex County currently served by Medic 105 out of Millville. The new station will be located on property owned by the County and will located next to the South Coastal Wastewater Facility (SCRWF) in the Ocean View area. They broke ground in January and hope to move in June. An open house will be scheduled shortly afterwards.

They have purchased land on Plantations Road between Five Points and Rt. 24, and plan to begin construction in FY16. The new station will be similar, but larger, to our new stations in Ocean, View, Long Neck and Laurel and will house Paramedic Unit 104 and the East District Supervisor, EMS 100. This facility will replace our current rented space on Rt.1.

To date, through the community outreach programs, SCEMS personnel have taught over 1,000 lay people hands-only CPR.  Additionally, they have taught over 200 Sussex County EMT’s and Firefighters high performance CPR.  

They are gearing up for a very busy special events season again this year. They expect to participate in or support between 150 and 200 events this year. They will be participating in and supporting a number of drills and exercises including a recent annual response and readiness drill with DelDOT and other partners on April 14, 2015.

Beebe Medical Center held a table top evacuation exercise hosted by the EOC on April 9th with Beebe personnel and representatives from NMH, DSP, OEMS, DEMA and SCEMS.

They are gearing up for a large 4th of July celebration weekend with fireworks at Dewey Beach, Bethany Beach and Laurel on the 4th and Rehoboth Beach on the 5th.

Big League and Senior League Softball World Series, a week-long event, will be hosted at the Pyle Center in Roxana again this year. The games will be televised on Friday, August 7 and Saturday, August 8.

The triathlon season starts in September with multiple events throughout the month in Dewey beach, Bethany Beach and Lewes. 

They are in the process of implementing Cornerstone On Demand, a new Learning Management System that will allow us to easily deliver distance education to county employees through an internet based portal.  Once fully implemented, the system will also be utilized for Employee Performance Management including competencies and performance appraisals.

To help with command decisions related to cessation of response during inclement weather or storms, they have, with DEMA Homeland Security grants funding, installed a weather station on each of our 10 facilities. The data is viewed locally at the station and broadcasted over the internet. 
Kent County

Colin Faulkner said that public roll out will begin for Smart 911. They are gearing up for four big events this season. 

New Castle County

Larry Tan reported that the Paramedic class graduation was held on March 4th, 
with 15 graduates. 13 out of 
15 have completed registry requirements and 
approved by OEMS for entry into 
field certification process for Delaware 
certification. 

NCC EMS promoted Mark Allston to Assistant Chief.
OEMS

Diane Hainsworth stated the OEMS is busy. In April, members of EMSPS 
attended the Public Health Preparedness Meeting in Atlanta, GA. The focus was 
on national health security. The HPP program will begin to look closely at this 
topic this year. The HPP also received a five year grant to prepare for Ebola and 
emerging infectious diseases. One of the tasks is updating the infectious disease 
control monitoring program for EMS, police and fire to ensure that it is up to date 
and additional education is made available to providers. 


The hospital evacuation exercise was last week. 75 agencies participated in the 
gas explosion tabletop exercise. The after action report will be out in the next 45 
days. 


OEMS has been notified of outside agencies that are not recognized EMS 
agencies hiring EMTs to staff special events. The issue is they are hiring EMTs to 
come in and provide care. They are not completing a state approved report. 
Delaware protocol and ambulance regulations state that they have to complete a 
State report. State law states that the EMS office determines the State report. The 
concern is that the EMTs don’t realize that they are not following protocol 
regulation and they do not fall under chapter 97 and they may not have the 
immunity from civil liability. The second issue is that they are being paid for their 
services and they may not fall under the good Samaritan law either. 

DSP


Paul Shavack reported that the 429 has a rescue hoist and completed training in 
April. He also reported that they have two trooper medics in training. 

EMSC Advisory Committee
Maria Diaz stated that they are reviewing the standards documents. A.I. has three openings for the June 25th course. 
Police Chief’s Council 
Edwin Cooke briefly discussed the decriminalization of marijuana in Delaware. The chief’s council has reviewed it and possession of one ounce for personal use will become a civil offense and will not appear on their criminal record. Chief Cooke also stated that the medical marijuana review issue looks to be pretty thorough. 
Trauma System Committee

Steve Murphy stated that optimum resources document, used to review the centers 
every three years, is in the 9th edition. 

Sussex County Member At Large
Glenn Luedtke stated that the EMS Safety Course is part of the medic curriculum at Del-Tech. 
The EVENT System filed their quarterly report. 

DVFA Ambulance Committee
Mike McMichael stated the CPR grant assist device grant looks promising. If the grant goes through all BLS companies will have access to the grant.
The next meeting is June 25th in Harrington. 

Practicing Paramedic
William Wagner stated that they sent a team up to Boston. Currently there is a HB 2274 on the EMS Memorial in Washington DC. 

State Fire Prevention Commission
Alan Robinson stated that two cases that were being investigated for decertification have been closed. There are cases still open. 
From February 2014 to March 2015 there have been 92 uses of BLS Narcan. 

There are 22 companies interested in the Albuterol pilot program. 
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